TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING



NOVEMBER 10, 2016
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Karl Gonzalez, Donald Murray & Ian Peters

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Director Jeanie Scotti, Gail Nicholsen, Jeri Miltenberger, Denise Meehan, Claudia Holmok, John Goettsche, Eric Goettsche, WAJ Students-Gabby, Matthew Sullivan, George Sheridan, Mage, Sophie Jaeger & Brooke Barlow

The Supervisor called the Preliminary Budget Meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PRELIMINARY BUDGET-Supervisor Pelham read the legal notice advertising for this public hearing on the Preliminary Budget for the Fiscal Year 2017 and opened the floor for questions or comments.  No one present made any comments at this time. Councilman Murray made a motion at 6:50 pm to recess the meeting till other people came in, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.  Councilman Murray made a motion at 6:59 pm to re-open the meeting as other people were coming in, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.  The Supervisor asked again if there were any questions or comments.  Councilman Murray made a motion to adjourn the hearing at 6:59 pm, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.

Supervisor Pelham would like to entertain a motion to open the regular Town Board Meeting. Councilman Peters made a motion to open the meeting at 7:00 pm, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 27, 2016 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.

1.EMGERGENCY SHELTER MAGNETS: Denise Meehan & Jeri Miltenberger were present.  Denise read a letter to the Board concerning the request to purchase emergency magnets.  The Community of Windham Foundation and the Town of Windham are continuing to work together on the Emergency Shelter Project.  We would like permission to purchase magnets with the names and phone numbers of our three shelters and the Town of Windham phone number to direct residents in case of an emergency.   We would like to purchase 2500 magnets @ $.33 cents each costing a total of $825.00 plus shipping.  They submitted a sample of a house with the information.  They are also hoping to distribute some of the magnets in conjunction with the National Guard Citizen Preparedness Class that is being held on December 10, 2016.  A motion to approve the purchase subject to seeing the final samples was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
1.REQUEST TO USE PATH: Claudia Holmok was present for WARF.  WARF would like permission to meet and walk on the Windham Path on Saturday, November 12, 2016 @7-9 pm for the Super Moon event.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
2.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust has nothing at this time.

3.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY:  Windham Public Library would like to host  “Lego After School Program” Tuesdays, November 15-December 6, 2016 @ 3-4pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.  Chandra Knotts Program Director of 23Arts Initiative (in collaboration with Windham Chamber Music Fest) request use for the following dates: Friday & Saturday 10am – 10pm: February 17-18, 24-25, 2017; July 7-8, 15, 22, 28-29, 2017.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.   Friday & Saturday 10am – 10pm: 
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August 11-12 and September 1-2, 2017. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
4.VFW POST 1545 REQUEST TAG DAY on November 12, 2016, they will have station members at the intersection of Route 23 & Route 296 and also Route 23 & South Street between 9 am till 2:30 pm.  They will be giving out Poppies in commemoration of Veteran’s Day. Their certificate of insurance is on file at the Town of Windham. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
5.NY RISING TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #64 OF 2016: A previous resolution like this was passed, that is no longer in effect.  This resolution now supersedes that one.  This is related to the Procurement of Services through the program.  It has been supplanted by a Federal Code named 2 CFR 200 and has been formally adopted by GOSR.  There is no substantial difference between the old and the new requirements, and like the old codes, the new code still only applies to the Town’s CDBG-DR Projects. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached.
6.TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT OCTOBER 2016: $6,236.12. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
7.TOWN JUSTICE’S MONTHLY REPORT OCTOBER 2016: Judge Mattiace $2072.00 and Judge McCarthy $1,611.00
8.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTIONS #65 OF 2016: regarding the Capital Water Consolidation Project expense to authorize the Supervisor to transfer from the Town of Windham Water Improvement & Storage acct in the sum of $8,586.92. The transfer is to cover the final balance of the Water District’s expense on this project.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd Councilman Murray, with all in favor, copy attached.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #66 OF 2016: regarding the Phase I part of the Capital Water Consolidation Project expenses have concluded and the final balance of USDA funds both loan & grant have been received.  Funds were received from the USDA payments back to the General Fund were made on the loan. The Supervisor hereby pays the balance remaining of the funds loaned from the Town of Windham General Fund Acct in the amount of $129,561.40.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor, copy attached. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #67 OF 2016: regarding the new Highway Garage Building Project has been completed and no other expenses for said building arose, the audit for the year 2015 has been completed. The Supervisor is authorized to transfer from the Capital Projects Account the sum of $171,005.40 to the General Fund in conclusion of said project accounting. A motion to accept was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor, copy attached.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #68 OF 2016: transfer funds to the Sewer District acct to balance acct.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #26 OF 2016: transfer funds in the General Fund Account to balance acct. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor, copy attached.
DIRECT ENERGY RENEWAL CONTRACT 2017: The Supervisor needs approval to sign the contract.  This contract is with Direct Energy.  They are part of our power-electrical billing for the Town of Windham.  For the next 36 months are rate will be at .05545 per kWh.  This is based on our past usage of 992,058. The Town would save approximately $5,764.00 annually with the new rate.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The last few weeks they have been doing routine maintenance, ditching & shoulder work, vehicle maintenance, storm-water basins and municipal parking lots.  Something to note the fuel is up $.28 cents per gallon since August 2016.  Gary would like to thank Chief Tryland for his assistance with the Policy & Procedures for the highway dept. and Councilman Murray has been in the office helping out with some minor stuff.  The school bus garage entrance – 2-man hole- covers and 2 water valve assemblies where the blacktop had settled down and the plows were starting to hit them, they have been saw-cut and repaired.  They have moved the air compressor 
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that was donated to the WWTP.  The Park has its final seasonal closure completed. Also in the process of purchasing a fence at the park, where the fence has fallen down and is rotting. Autumn Flags are down with the help of the bucket truck. With the bucket truck did a street lighting project. Christmas lights were put up on a tree at the Hensonville Park. Shared services will still be continuing for the next two weeks. Gary has been working on the sign project for the T. Patrick Meehan Jr. Memorial Drive to be on South Street.  He has been working with Access Safety Products Inc. They are certified D/WBE Firm Highway Safety Products.  The signs will have a picture of the Catskills and the words “Catskill Park” then underneath will be “T. Patrick Meehan Jr. Memorial Drive”. (Gary passed around a paper of what the sign will look like.) There will be four signs on South Street in his honor. Sign color will be brown and white like the original Catskill Park colors.
Supervisor Pelham asked for a motion to recess the regular Board Meeting and open up the 7:15 pm Public Hearing for the Water Project. A motion was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

The Public Hearing on Increase in Improvement @ 7:15pm was opened @ 7:18 pm.  Delaware Engineering John Brust was present. John presented a map showing the water lines that have already been replaced and then also showing the new future water lines to be replaced for the public to see. The purpose of the public hearing is answer any questions anyone has related to the “estimated maximum total cost for the construction of a Water Improvement Project that of $7,000,000.00 depending on what Alternates are awarded for construction”.  It would not exceed $7 million dollars. We are replacing all the water lines here in Hensonville, the main line out to Maplecrest and then working our way down to Route 23 possible and working our way west on South Street. Eventually we hope to connect this water to the system here in Hensonville with the water system that already exists in Windham. Right now, we don’t have the systems connected.  Last year we connected Ski Windham to the Windham water system and we made a lot of other improvements.  We did secure a $2.4 million-dollar grant and a $600,000.00 loan last year.  That we secured through the USDA. That is a 38-year loan for the $2.4 million @ 2.125% interest.  We recently secured a $1.7 million-dollar grant.  What we can do is change that loan at $2.4 million-dollar loan into a zero percent loan.  That will allow us to make a lot more improvements. This bond that the Board has the opportunity to secure, it will allow us to make the improvements heading towards Route 23, it will also allow us to consolidate the grant and interest bearing loan into a zero percent loan.  It saves us a ton of money and allows us to make more improvements for the same amount of costs that we were going to do originally.  Tonight’s public hearing is part of that long process and to hear any public comments that anyone has to say.   When we bid the $1.7 million-dollar project, we will provide certain Alternates and we will see how the bids come in, depending on how the bids come in will determine what work we can do. We will not get this opportunity again to have a zero-percent grant money.  If the public has any questions John will try to answer them.  Right now, we’ve not gone out to bid and we don’t know how much the piping will be to replace. Nor do we know how far out we can go or how many people are interested in connecting, therefore we do not know how much revenue we will be bringing in, nor what the user rates will be.  We have a lot of unknowns, until we get our construction bids back.  We will be putting in new fire hydrants and a generator down at the arsenic treatment center within the next month. We just got pricing in for that. This is a bit of an emergency bidding that we want to get started before winter gets here.  The rest of the new work construction will start in the spring of 2017.  John did speak to Bruce McNab of the Windham Mountain Village today and they both will be having another conversation next week.  Supervisor Pelham asked for a motion to be made to close this public hearing and return back to the Town Board Meeting @ 7:37 pm.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
10.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  All vehicles are good and up to date on their maintenance.  He would like to get the ramp door lock done as soon as possible before the winter gets here.  
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Director Jeanie Scotti was present.  Jeanie handed out to the Board a price proposal with Physio Control, as the Ambulance is going to need a new Monitor. The price specifics are listed and the cost would be $30,115.76.  As of December 31, 2016, this monitor will no longer be able to be serviced as the service contract runs out and the  
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parts are no longer available should it need to be fixed.  The proposal to purchase a new machine is a Life Pak and it is fully loaded and has a lot of capability.  If we can take advantage of this purchase before the year ends, Physio Control will give us a $5,000 trade-in for our current monitor.  The Board will not be able to decide tonight as they need more time to review. Jeanie has nothing else to report on, everything else is running all smooth.
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Murray Ron Guterierrez has the interior painting done at the Centre Property.  Larry Tompkins is to patch the ceiling in the foyer area. Councilman Gonzalez announced there will be a National Guard Citizen Preparedness Event at WAJ on Saturday, December 10@ 10am.  The event will be for two hours and open to the public.  Flyers will be posted and it will be posted on our website.  Anyone interested in attending please contact Bette Rhoades. Denise Meehan & Jeri Miltenberger will have a table set up giving out the new magnets that have been approved for purchase tonight.  The event will be giving out information what to do in the event of a disaster with tips and family plans.  Larry Gardner is still working on the Elm Ridge Water deed.  Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on.  Councilman Peters is working on email addresses @TownofWindham.com.  The best quote of pricing came from KathodeRay that helped us out with our website; they can offer $3.00 for 10 accts. The cost is $30.00 a month/$360.00 for the year. The ten accounts are for the Supervisor, 4 Board members, Town Clerk, Acct Billing Clerk, Bookkeeper, Highway Superintendent and Court Clerk.  Councilman Peters would like to make a motion to have the Supervisor sign a contract with KathodeRay to approve 10 email addresses @ $3.00 each, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor. Streetlighting Project, a sample light bulb has come in and with the help of Gary and the bucket truck the sample light bulb has been placed on a mystery pole on Main Street between Twigs & Things and the Firehouse (eastbound side of the road).  Check it out at night. See if you can find it? The light is to be slightly dimmer.  Does it give off better light?  Councilman Peters would like permission to buy 26 light bulbs (the area would cover from Twigs & Things to GNH Lumber and the lights on the bridge at Church Street) at $34.00 each/$884.00 plus shipping to do a small pilot test during the winter months as that is the time we experience all kinds of different weather.  These light bulbs are to help cut down the cost electricity & labor to install. We will do a feedback in the spring and see what the public thinks. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.

Supervisor Pelham would like to Adopt the Budget.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Denise Meehan asked about the NY Rising Resolution.  Supervisor Pelham stated the State has changed something within the paperwork it is still the same, just an update.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS NOVEMBER 10, 2016 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #21-G contained vouchers #800-814, totaling $5,036.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #196-203, totaling $4,160.85 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #21 contained vouchers #278-283, totaling $31,334.52 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #11 contained vouchers #80-84, totaling $489.11 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #2 (Planning & Assessment) contained vouchers #2, totaling $2,375.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P for General contained 5 claims, totaling $5,142.19 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims; totaling $12,504.45 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 6 claims; totaling $6,092.53               was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 5 claims, totaling $8,040.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #23-P contained 1 claim, totaling $81.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
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